
RECOMMENDATION(S): 
RATIFY the execution the following actions taken by the County Administrator in response
to the COVID-19 pandemic:

1. Memorandum of Agreement with Six Flags Concord LLC, including mutual
indemnification, for use of the Waterworld theme park parking lot as a mass vaccination site
operated by the County through September 30, 2021 at no cost to the County.

2. Restated Memorandum of Agreement with the City of Brentwood for use of the
Brentwood Senior Center as a COVID-19 testing site through August 20, 2021 at no cost to
the County.

3. Release of Liability Agreement with the City of Richmond, including indemnification of
the City, for use of the Richmond Memorial Auditorium and Convention Center as a
COVID-19 vaccination site through August 31, 2021.

4. Memorandum of Agreement with Valley Bible Church of Contra Costa County, Inc.,
including mutual indemnification, for use of the Valley Bible Church property as a
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COVID-19 vaccination site through July 31, 2021 at no cost to the County. 



FISCAL IMPACT:
No anticipated fiscal impact.

BACKGROUND:
Contra Costa County, along with Health Officers from the Bay Area, have announced
Public Health Orders that require residents to stay home to limit the spread of the novel
coronavirus, also known as COVID-19. This initial order was in effect until April 7, 2020,
but was extended on March 31, 2020 to last through May 3, 2020. The March 31, 2020
order also expanded and clarified certain activities to deemed non-essential to include use of
shared recreational facilities and most construction activities. In addition, on April 17,
2020, the Health Officer issued a "Cover Your Face" order, which went into effect on April
22, 2020. The new order requires face coverings when working in or visiting an essential
business, riding on public transportation and visiting a healthcare facility. These critical
interventions have been designed to reduce harm from the spread of the coronavirus in our
community. All Bay Area Health Officers observed quickly mounting cases and serious
illnesses across the region. Because the virus spreads so easily, without dramatic
intervention like these orders, it would result in so many people needing medical attention in
a hospital setting that County hospitals will be overwhelmed. The County may not have
enough beds or equipment to adequately care for the most seriously ill. And health care
workers and other first responders, countywide, are also at risk. If those healthcare workers
and first responders get sick there are fewer people to provide health care and first response
services during the pandemic. 

The County Administrator, acting in the capacity as Administrator of Emergency Services
(County Code Section 42-2.602) issued an emergency blanket purchase order in the amount
of $20 million on Friday, March 20, 2020 for the procurement of services and supplies
necessary to facilitate the COVID-19 response within the County. The Board of Supervisors
subsequently ratified the County Administrator's action on March 31, 2020. Similarly, the
County Administrator has entered into several agreements, including service contracts,
license agreements and leases to support the activities responding to COVID-19. 

Federal Disaster Relief Actions 

On Friday, March 13, 2020, President Trump declared a nationwide emergency in response
to the growing COVID-19 pandemic pursuant to Sec. 501(b) of the Robert T. Stafford
Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act, 42 U.S.C. 5121-5207 (the “Stafford Act”).
That action provides access to the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) Public
Assistance program, which allows for a 75% Federal cost share on certain emergency
protective measures taken at the direction or guidance of public health officials in response
to the COVID-19 pandemic. Qualifying expenditures are those that are not supported by the
authorities of another federal agency (i.e. reimbursement for response activities funded by
another Federal agency grant program). Examples of reimbursable activities include the
activation of Emergency Operations Centers, National Guard costs, law enforcement and
other measures necessary to protect public health and safety.



The Governor's Office of Emergency Services (CalOES) is facilitating the collection of
FEMA Requests for Public Assistance (RPA) from agencies (public and private) impacted
by the COVID-19 pandemic. CalOES has advised that RPA documents, which do not
include a specific dollar amount of public assistance being requested, be filed no later than
April 17, 2020. Filing of this document allows agencies, including the County, to be on
record stating that costs have been incurred as part of the response effort and allows for a
request to FEMA that a portion of those costs be reimbursed in the future. In addition,
CalOES has requested that impacted agencies adopt required Project Assurances for Federal
Assistance and a resolution designating agents that can act on behalf of the impact agency.

On March 31, 2020, the Board of Supervisors took action to adopt Resolution No. 2020/112
authorizing the County Administrator to submit the RPA documents discussed above to
CalOES to ensure the opportunity for Federal cost reimbursement. The County subsequently
filed its RPA with FEMA, which was approved on April 17, 2020. The County has begun
the process of developing and submitting FEMA reimbursements for the Great Plates and
Non-Congregate Shelter programs, which have received pre-authorization from FEMA. The
County does not anticipate that reimbursement from FEMA will occur in the current fiscal
year and it is unknown when reimbursements may begin to flow back tothe County.

State Disaster Request and Presidential Authorization 

Following the President's action, Governor Newsom requested that the Federal government
declare a major disaster in California due to COVID-19. The President approved the State's
request on Sunday, March 22, 2020, which activated additional Federal resources directed to
assist California, including deployment of mobile hospital units and a U.S. Navy hospital
ship among other things. Contra Costa County was a recipient of mobile field hospital
equipment and took delivery of those resources at the Craneway Pavilion in Richmond,
which had the capacity to serve as a 250-bed alternate care site supporting the County's
hospital and clinic system. The Craneway Pavilion alternate care site has since been
decommissioned.

County Testing and Vaccination Clinics

The County maintains and operates COVID-19 testing and vaccination clinics throughout
the County in partnership with host jurisdictions or property owners. Today's action ratifies
agreements with several entities, both public and private, for use of facilities to provide
COVID-19 testing or vaccinations. Each of the agreements being ratified today result in no
fiscal impact to the County. Should there be a future fiscal impact, the County will continue
to maximize it's cost recovery efforts by pursuing reimbursement revenue through the
appropriate Federal and State government agencies.

CONSEQUENCE OF NEGATIVE ACTION:
Contracts executed by the County Administrator in response to the COVID-19 emergency



Contracts executed by the County Administrator in response to the COVID-19 emergency
will not be ratified by the Board of Supervisors.


